LEIGHTON-LINSLADE TOWN COUNCIL

MINUTES OF PLANNING & TRANSPORT COMMITTEE

WEDNESDAY, 15 SEPTEMBER 2021 AT 7.30 PM

Present: Councillors M Freeman (Chair)

A Dodwell
D Bowater
G Perham
J Silverstone
S Owen
C Palmer

Also in attendance: M Saccoccio, Town Clerk

S Sandiford, Deputy Town Clerk

S Lakin, Sustainable Transport & Active Travel

Manager, Central Bedfordshire Council

Members of the public: 0
Members of the press 0

228/P APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence had been received from Councillors R Yates, R Goodchild and P Carberry.

229/P **DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST**

Councillor D Bowater declared an interest as a substitute member of the Central Bedfordshire Development Management Committee.

No pecuniary interests were declared and no dispensations were requested.

230/P QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC (3 minutes per person; maximum 15 minutes)

There were no questions from the public

231/P MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING

The Committee received the minutes of the Planning and Transport Committee meeting held on 25 August 2021.

RESOLVED that the minutes of the Planning and Transport Committee meeting held 25 August 2021 be approved as a correct record and were signed accordingly.

Minute reference 224/P: there was no update in respect of a possible Article

4 Direction.

Minute reference 226/P: it was agreed to write to Central Bedfordshire Council to request remedial action in respect of the safety bollard damage on Vimy Road.

232/P PARTNERSHIP PROJECT LIST REVIEW

By invitation, S Lakin of Central Bedfordshire Council attended the meeting to give information to Committee in respect of S106 developer contributions arising from housing growth to the south and east of the town and the transport schemes for which these had been allocated.

A key focus would be the delivery of wider sustainable transport measures in response to Central Bedfordshire Council's Sustainability Plan, with three new Sustainable Transport officers recruited to focus on driving down transport related carbon emissions. The approach would focus on electric vehicle charging provision, encouraging changing behaviour to increase walking and cycling for shorter journeys and planning regulations. Two Travel Plan Co-ordinators would be working with partners in all communities and a new steering group had recently been set up to focus on sustainable transport measures for the development to the east of Leighton Buzzard.

In response to a question, it was clarified that there would be significant investment by Central Bedfordshire Council but the electric vehicle Chargepoint programme would be private sector led.

Mr Lakin was thanked for attending the meeting.

The Committee discussed the request from Partnership Committee to review the Partnership Project List and agreed the suggestion arising at the Cultural and Economic Committee meeting held on 13 September: that the review be deferred until the meeting of Council in November 2021.

RECOMMENDED to the Policy and Finance Committee to endorse the suggestion arising at the Cultural and Economic Committee meeting held on 13 September: that the Partnership Project List review be deferred until the meeting of Council in November 2021.

233/P PLANNING APPLICATIONS

The Committee reviewed applications received up until Thursday 9 September 2021.

RESOLVED to recommend to Central Bedfordshire Council objection to applications CB/21/03711 & CB/21/03712/LB (46 THE HIGH STREET) on the following grounds:

- No car parking and insufficient cycle parking
- Lack of amenity space for residents

- Concern regarding the reference to potentially not meeting space standards
- Concern regarding lack of vehicular access for contractors, deliveries, waste collection vehicles and emergency vehicles
- Concern regarding noise and odour from pre-existing neighbouring business premises and that businesses not be adversely affected by complaints from incoming residents.

Should Central Bedfordshire Council be minded to approve the application, the town council would seek a condition that the granting of this permission would not prejudice any future regeneration/development to be proposed on the land known as land south of the High Street.

RESOLVED to recommend to Central Bedfordshire Council objection to planning application reference CB/21/03798 (11 MILES AVENUE) on the grounds of loss of car parking meaning parking standards would not be met. Should Central Bedfordshire Council be minded to approve the application, the town council would seek a condition preventing use of the flat roof section of the extension for any purpose other than maintenance.

RESOLVED to recommend to Central Bedfordshire Council that no objection be made to application reference CB/21/03898 (11 MELFORT DRIVE), subject to parking standards being met, particularly given the location of the property on a junction.

Committee reviewed three applications pertaining to the eastern urban extension but agreed it was extremely difficult to comment on piecemeal applications without sufficient understanding of the bigger picture. A number of comments were made, in particular in relation to application reference CB/17/05971/OUT (land at Northern Chamberlains Barn), but it was hoped that full comment could be deferred until 4 October 2021 when the Planning and Transport Committee would next meet.

RESOLVED to defer comment on applications CB/17/06062 (LAND AT NORTHERN CHAMBERLAINS BARN BETWEEN SHENLEY ROAD AND HEATH ROAD), CB/21/03850/RM (PHASE THREE CLIPSTONE PARK) and CB/17/05971/OUT (LAND AT NORTHERN CHAMBERLAINS BARN), subject to consent from Central Bedfordshire Council that town council comment could wait until 4 October 2021 and that if this was not the case, the Town Clerk was delegated authority to submit comments based on the discussion which had taken place.

RESOLVED to recommend to Central Bedfordshire Council objection to application reference CB/21/03819 (214 Grasmere Way) on the grounds of inadequate car parking and objection to the proposal to enclose amenity land, which would adversely affect the character and appearance of the street scene.

RESOLVED to recommend to Central Bedfordshire Council that no objection be made to the following applications:

1.	CB/21/03675	TELEPHONE EXCHANGE, DUNCOMBE DRIVE
2.	CB/21/03752	10 FYNE DRIVE, LINSLADE
3.	CB/20/02885	7 HARCOURT CLOSE
4.	CB/21/03764	15 GARDEN LEYS
5.	CB/21/02981	11 MILLBANK
6.	CB/21/00702	57 PALMER CRESCENT
7 .	CB/21/03783	35 STOKE ROAD
8.	CB/21/03809	79 CAMBERTON ROAD
9.	CB/21/03799	116 HEATH ROAD
10.	CB/21/03841	ARDEN HOUSE WEST STREET
11.	CB/21/03826	9 BLENHEIM ROAD
12.	CB/21/03640	46 ROTHSCHILD ROAD
13.	CB/21/03922	55 TAYLORS RIDE

234/P TRANSPORT MATTERS

The Committee received a Public Notice from Central Bedfordshire Council regarding proposed traffic calming measures on Derwent Road, Linslade.

RESOLVED to note and welcome the proposed measures on Derwent Road.

The Committee was advised of the current consultation being run by Central Bedfordshire Council on its Bus Service Improvement Plan. The Committee agreed there were inconsistencies in the document but agreed it would like early involvement in the review of local bus services. Individual councillors would be encouraged to submit their own responses in order to meet the deadline of 22 September.

RESOLVED to note the consultation and encourage individual town councillors to submit their own responses via the Central Bedfordshire website.

235/P INFORMATION ITEMS

There were no information items to report.

The meeting closed at 9.38 pm.

I HEREBY CONFIRM THAT THE FOREGOING IS A CORRECT AND ACCURATE RECORD OF THE MEETING HELD ON WEDNESDAY, 15 SEPTEMBER 2021.

Chair 4 OCTOBER 2021